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A draft Scrutiny Report has been written by the Governance Officer based upon the evidence that has been submitted by those Officers who have responsibility for Banking on Essex.  However, as the report collates evidence that was not available to the Committee at its meeting in July, Members may wish to consider the report now drafted in order to reach a consensus upon what conclusions should be incorporated into the final Scrutiny Report.  It would also be useful if Members could identify any additional lines of questioning that may be pertinent when further scrutiny of Banking on Essex is undertaken next year as proposed in the report.

The draft report is attached at Appendix A to this report.
A draft template for briefing Members on a regular basis has been prepared by the Service Officers and is attached at Appendix B to this report for the Committee’s comments.
A preliminary draft scoping document is attached at Appendix C to this report for the Committee to consider in taking forward further scrutiny at a future meeting.

Action Required by the Committee:
1. To consider approval of the draft Scrutiny Report as attached and the conclusions set out on pages 9 and 10.
2. To consider the proposed template for providing Members with information on Banking on Essex (Appendix B).
3. To consider approval of the draft scoping document for next stage of the review (Appendix C).

____________________________
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Draft 

INTERIM SCRUTINY REPORT ON ‘BANKING ON ESSEX’

(Reference: EDE-SCR- 22)

Dated: 10 September 2010

Glossary of Terminology
	BBA
	British Bankers’ Association

	BE
	Banking on Essex initiative

	ECC
	Essex County Council, the Council

	EDEPSC
	Economic Development and Environment Policy & Scrutiny Committee

	FSB
	Federation of Small Businesses

	LEP
	Local Enterprise Partnerships

	SME
	Small and Medium Enterprises


Preface

The Committee chose to scrutinise the Banking on Essex initiative because it is a high profile and innovative project that the County Council has embarked upon.  It has attracted a lot of attention both at a national and local level.  Members considered that they should have a greater understanding of the way that the initiative is being implemented and how it may be taken forward in the future as part of the Council’s support for business in Essex.

This report collates the information that the Committee received at its meeting on 15 July together with subsequent information that has been received in response to Members’ cross examination of witnesses.

1.  Purpose of the Scrutiny Review

At its meeting on 17 June 2010 (Minute 31) the Economic Development and Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee (EDEPSC or ‘the Committee’) learned that the County Council’s Banking on Essex was being reviewed by the Council’s Leader and senior officers, and agreed that the project should be referred to its next meeting.

By undertaking the review the Committee would be performing its scrutiny role by acting as a ‘critical friend’ to the Executive, and promoting transparency and openness in the way that the Council’s activities. 

The Committee meeting was held on Thursday, 15 July 2010 (Minute 37), and was broadcast live on the Council’s website.  Councillors Susan Barker (Chairman), Ray Callander, Penny Channer, John Dornan, Tony Hedley, David Kendall (Vice-Chairman), Gerard McEwen, and Linda Mead were present at that meeting.

Although Councillor Guy Mitchinson was unable to attend the meeting he submitted a number of questions in writing, and the answers to those questions are reflected in this report.

3.  Witnesses

Richard Puleston, Assistant Chief Executive, and Ian Hatton, Head of Economic Initiatives, attended the meeting as witnesses to present evidence on Banking on Essex, and to answer the Committee’s questions.

Briefing paper EDE/18/10 was also submitted by the witnesses for the Committee’s consideration.

4.  Background

Although Banking on Essex has received a lot of external attention and raised the profile of Essex County Council (ECC) in economic regeneration, it is only one component of its overall approach to providing support for the business community and local residents in the County.

The Committee was advised that the stated ambition for Banking on Essex was to create a local municipal bank, reflecting the needs of Essex, similar to those operated in the USA.  Given the time required to undertake this work, and the range of financial, regulatory and other considerations, a first phase was launched in December 2009 as a response to the recession – 

· to tackle liquidity issues, and

· begin to better align financial services and business support. 
It is also intended to provide the basis for further development of a new model of economic development and business support, albeit analysis has concluded that a licensed local bank is not viable under the current regulatory framework. 
The first phase was supported by an allocation of up to £50 million from the County Council’s cash balances, with a clear objective to lend to viable SMEs in Essex, providing additional support as identified through the credit application process.  The phase one model is a joint venture with Santander, a high street bank, and includes a pre-application referral process to ensure businesses are supported in their applications, and a post-application referral process to Business Link.

The joint venture was established as a way of enabling lending decisions without the risks entailed by ECC making such decisions, or contracting an external agency with limited client expertise.  Lending numbers are low, reflecting a number of factors, not least low levels of demand.  However, demand is now picking up.  An independent audit has signed off the contractual, procedural and risk aspects of the work.

Banking on Essex has been designed to fill a niche, and does not duplicate existing schemes such as the various grant schemes in place like Inward Investment (worth about £0.5 million) and Life Raft Trust (worth £1 million in total).  In the current economic context, coupled with the impending changes to public sector funding and responsibilities, it is essential that efforts to support the local economy reflect ECC’s stated priorities and are, as far as possible, self funding.

To date, Banking on Essex has cost approximately £380,000 to establish.  The Committee was advised that the bulk of that funding could be attributed to the intellectual costs that were required to set the initiative up, which could not be recovered if the Council decided to withdraw it. The ongoing operational costs are minimal because the Bank manages its operation, and the Council’s role is mainly focussed on monitoring that is estimated to be about £20,000 per annum.

Evidence

The Committee welcomed the opportunity to find out more about Banking on Essex and received the following information in response to Members’ questions on the operation of the scheme as summarised below.

(1)  Loans

The situation on loans as at the end of May 2010 was that:

· Twelve loans and one overdraft were drawn (approvals are not reported as in some cases the applicant may choose not to use the facility)


· Demand increased in May with over £160,000 of credit approved (some of this is yet to be drawn by applicants).

· £320,000 had been approved and drawn.  In addition, a £100,000 overdraft has been agreed, with £30,000 drawn.

· A breakdown of loans by District/Borough across Essex is as follows:

Colchester
3 loans

5 business plans

Basildon
2 loans

2 business plans

Chelmsford
3 loans

2 business plans

Castle Point
1 loan

Tendring
2 loans

Uttlesford
1 loan

Maldon
1 overdraft

In response to a Member’s written question on why the take up of loans has been so low, given that Banking on Essex was established to facilitate the sourcing of funding by Essex businesses during the "Credit Crisis", the following information was received:

The British Bankers’ Association (BBA) attributes fall in demand for loan finance across the UK, as a result of companies retrenching and reducing debts during the economic crisis.  However, the Federation of Small Businesses (FSB) claims firms are afraid to approach banks stating that “demand is down, but with the obstruction and red tape, the word gets out you’re better off lying low”.  This of course has a knock-on effect on the level of demand for Banking on Essex services.

As with any new product it takes some time to establish brand awareness and product differentiation, which again impacts on the number of enquiries made to Banking on Essex.  However numbers are increasing and since 26th April 2010, 38 business enquiries have been received, demonstrating that there is a demand for loan finance in Essex.
At the Committee meeting witnesses confirmed that the emphasis had been on communicating and promoting Banking on Essex rather than marketing.  A copy of promotional material that is published on the Banking on Essex website is attached as Appendix A 
(2)  Applications submitted

There is no single figure for number of applications submitted, as owing to the nature of the process the line between an enquiry and an application cannot be meaningfully defined in all cases.  Banking on Essex has received 335 enquiries in total, including 234 in 2009 and 121 up to the end of May 2010.  Approximately one third of these did not progress to application.  It was noted that marketing and other promotional work did not begin until November/December 2009, which would affect the project’s overall performance so far.

There is no specific figure for declined applications.

(3)  Loans Approved

Banking regulations and data protection limit circulation of the details of applicants, and could not been supplied to the Committee for the purposes of its review in a public setting.  Nevertheless two businesses have been lent money through the scheme and have agreed to share their experience publicly as demonstrated by an extract from the Council’s Banking on Essex website attached at Appendix B.  As more loans are made, ECC will seek further participation in follow up and case study work.  

On the issue of whether or not any of those businesses who have been granted a loan may have already been turned down by their own banks, it was confirmed that the Council does not ask this question of applicants and it is the partner bank that undertakes the credit risk assessment.  Banking regulations specify that all customers must be treated fairly, and the assessment is based on a range of factors.

(4)  Refusal of Loans

There are various reasons why loans have been turned down.  Applicants may not have been eligible, because they are not based in Essex, have not been trading for more than 12 months, or do not meet the definition of an SME.

In general a loan is declined because the Bank does not consider a particular business to be a good credit risk.  In some cases, in particular in mid-2009, a number of businesses applied for Banking on Essex loans, thinking it to be a ‘bail out’ scheme, which it is not.  Managing risk and protecting taxpayer funds are key factors in the development of Banking on Essex, which is reflected in the results of a recent audit analysis.  

Banking on Essex has been designed to create a balanced portfolio of lending, with mainstream banking loans representing the less risky end of the market.  As the model evolves (see section on ‘Next Steps’ below), different lending models and partnering arrangements will be evaluated to provide products to different types of business that may represent different levels of risk.  Any riskier lending would be offset by the safer lending.

The Banking on Essex contract that has been agreed with Santander includes a requirement for all unsuccessful applicants to be referred to Business Link for further support and consideration for Government and other schemes, including Enterprise Finance Guarantee, Community Development Finance Institution and other sources.

(5)  Loans Defaults and late payments

As at June 2010, no loans or overdrafts were in default.

One borrower settled one interest payment late, but this was what the bank term a “technical arrears” situation, where the bank’s financial month end cut-off fell on a Friday and the repayment was due on the weekend.  This is normal for banking and the settlement was caught up in the following month.

(6)  Risks 

The Committee raised a number of questions about the risks to Essex Council tax payers around the money being invested in Banking on Essex.

Lending is not without risks.  The funds lent are from the Council’s cash balances, and as such would normally receive a basic rate of overnight interest.  The interest earned on all Banking on Essex lending (above that earned on overnight deposits) is held in a loss reserve, and will be used to offset any defaults.

Coupled with the range of other due diligence and support measures provided through Banking on Essex, it is believed that the risk is appropriately managed.  This has been endorsed by the County Council’s internal auditors, working with PriceWaterhouseCooopers.

In response to a Member’s question about securing third party guarantees for Essex County Council's share of the loan book, the following information was received:

It was not ECC’s intention to secure third party guarantees for its share of the loan book.  It has chosen to partner with Santander, which is recognised as one of the world’s safest banks. This partnership takes the form of sharing the associated risks of each loan made.

The advances are made based on Santander’s credit policies.  The Council keeps a close eye on the loan book regarding the payment records and has sums set aside from its share of the interest earnings, to cover it should a bad debt arise.  Additionally, the Council revisits its portfolio on a regular basis to ensure that the risk profile is appropriate to the reward earned. To date, the Council has not suffered any loss on the loans granted

Although not presented to the Committee in July, a copy of the ‘ Banking on Essex’ Risk Matrix Assessment’ produced by the Council’s Economic Initiatives Service is attached at Appendix C for information as part of this report.

(7)  Lending Criteria

Banking on Essex uses standard banking lending criteria, this was a key factor in the risk management strategy.  It should be recognised that the current joint lending model with Santander is not the totality of Banking on Essex.  The next steps section sets out the planned evaluation of the model.

Santander was selected because it is one of the World’s safest banks, with a clear corporate ambition to become a ‘local’ bank with a presence in a large number of communities – this strongly reflects the stated ambitions for Banking on Essex.

(8)  Choice of Banking Partner

As ECC does not have expertise to manage the banking element it was decided that a banking partner should be sought.  However, it has not outsourced the risk associated with the initiative.
In response to a Member’s question about the selection of a banking partner the following information was received:

The selection of Santander was based on a commitment at a very senior level in that Bank to promote lending in Essex in partnership with ECC to businesses that may not otherwise be able to access affordable finance.  It is not possible to compare the performance of Santander against other high street banks but there is no presumption that Santander has to remain the sole partner or indeed a partner at all.  This is an innovative and unique initiative and given the initial investment putting the partnership arrangements in place it makes sense to develop these as far as possible.

The Council’s starting point for approaching a financial institution was based on only engaging with those banks whose credit ratings were in line with its Treasury Management strategy.  Of those that met the required criteria, Santander showed the most interest in engaging with us regarding the Banking on Essex initiative at that time.

The Committee was advised that applicants are not obliged to move their entire business banking services to Santander.  However, it is standard banking practice, and prudent risk management, for the business to manage the loan via the loan provider’s account.  Clearly an overdraft requires a current account, so there is an obligation in this case.

(9)  Costs of the Project

The Banking on Essex project has cost £387,000 (July 2010).  A majority of the costs are ‘one off’, and the ongoing costs of managing the work are low. 

The costs in establishing the Banking on Essex operation no longer exceed the total value of loans made.  This threshold was passed during July, when further loans were sanctioned.  Details will be available in August, when the formal management information is received from the Bank.
Lending is gradually increasing.  As indicated at the Committee’s July meeting and agreed as part of the internal audit report, the initiative will be reviewed in January 2011.  This will provide sufficient time to accurately assess the initiative, ensuring an informed decision can be made. 

Although not presented to the Committee in July, a copy of the Internal Audit Report 2009/2010 is attached at Appendix D for information as part of this report.

In terms of ‘gifting money’, ECC already participates in a number of schemes to support key sectors within Essex, for example providing grant funding or ‘gifting’ up to £1 million through our Life Raft Trust.  However Banking on Essex has been created to provide a more sustainable form of funding for businesses in Essex. 

(10)  On Going Business Case?

In response to a Member’s written question on the way that experience to date has affected the business case for Banking on Essex, the following information was received:

The complexities of establishing the Banking on Essex initiative have been considerable and the original aim to support local businesses that need finance to grow and develop remains. In any project of this complexity, scope and innovation, there will be opportunities to reflect and develop the service. From a purely financial perspective there is still a strong case to be made for the innovative use of ECC’s resources to support local business (provided the appropriate measures are in place to manage and share risk). There is still a need from SMEs in Essex for affordable loans and overdrafts and the shortage of finance remains widely reported in the national media. 

Based on various sources of information, from national bodies and central Government to local business partner organisations including Essex Chamber of Commerce and the FSB, the overall consensus is that credit availability is still limited.  In July the Forum of Private Business stated that small firms were finding it harder to secure loans and that their latest Economy Watch survey found that there was a “significant demand” not being met by banks.

In a recent interview on bank lending the Chancellor, George Osborne stated “the solutions lie in creating "much more" competition in the banking sector by encouraging new entrants to challenge the existing banks”.  ECC feel that Banking on Essex provides a viable alternative to high street finance, providing more choice and support for local businesses.

(11)  Next Steps

There remain concerns about a ‘double dip’ recession, and with announced changes to public funding, there is a need to consider new ways of delivering discretionary services, such as economic development and business support.  The broad range of work covered in Banking on Essex also reflects the themes set out in recent guidance for Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs) and new models of supporting business.

The Committee was advised that it has been agreed that the initiative should evolve to reflect the current public funding context, whilst minimising additional costs.  In the coming months the model will be developed to better focus on key issues and sectors in the Essex economy.  The work will be subject to ongoing review.

Over the next six months there will be a focus on key sectors in the Essex economy, explaining the potential to provide bespoke support to the parts of the economy that align with partners’ ambitions:

· Social Enterprises

· Green technology industries

· Businesses that contribute to the personalisation of care services

· Small and medium sized businesses (SMEs) with annual turnover below £150,000

Alternative lending models, including equity funds and new start up funds will be considered, and tested against the needs of the key sectors identified above. In addition, a second partner bank will be taken on to further expand the availability of support, and further evolve the scope of the work.

The Council will be seeking to work closely with Government departments and other relevant parties, including a number of other county councils to influence banking reform.  At the heart of this approach will be regulatory or legislative change to enable the creation of municipal banks.

In response to Members’ questions about plans that they had heard that a branch of “Banking on Essex” would be opened in Chelmsford, it was confirmed that Santander will run the Banking on Essex operation from Chelmsford.  The Lead Manager is currently located in Chelmsford High Street for a few days per week, and the full operation will transfer in the near future.

Committee Discussion / Conclusion

At its July meeting the Committee welcomed the opportunity to cross examine witnesses in order to improve its understanding of the role that the Banking on Essex initiative is performing in the Council’s portfolio for promoting economic development, and how it is evolving in practice.

After discussion the Committee identified that there were several outstanding issues that it wished to be addressed on Banking on Essex at a future meeting:

1. What types of business and in what circumstances was the County Council assisting business?

2. What are the specific benefits to Essex residents?

3. What is the timetable for taking the initiative forward, and the programme for its re-evaluation?

4. What risk assessments were conducted in relation to the setting up of the initiative, and what ongoing assessment is taking place?

5. What steps are being taken to keep Members informed about the initiative, and enable them to pass on clear information to local residents?

The Committee acknowledged that as Banking on Essex had only been launched in December 2009, it was difficult to judge its impact based upon the limited time it has been in operation and the amount of information that has been generated.  Consequently it was agreed that the Leader of the Council should be invited to a future meeting of the Committee to report upon the performance of Banking on Essex and proposals for its future, and to answer Members’ questions.  In the meantime consideration would be given to providing Members’ with regular updates on the scheme.   

______________________________
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